Family of Christopher Coverdale and Mary Jackson, Yorkshire



compiled by John A. Brebner

28 October 2024 Version 1.0

Generation One

1. **Christopher Coverdale** #223011, b. c. 1774 in Yorkshire, England, occupation 1808 Labourer in Huggate, Yorkshire, d. April 1829 in Huggate, Yorkshire, England, buried in Huggate, Yorkshire, England.

Father possibly Richard COVERDALE (COVERLEY) 1810: Family arrived in Lower Canada from England.

He married Mary Jackson #223012,² b. c. 1781 in England.

Children:

- 2. i. William Coverdale #212773 b. 1801.
- 3. ii. **Aley Coverdale** #308923 b. 01 December 1808.

Generation Two

2. **William Coverdale** #212773, b. 1801 in Bulmer, Yorkshire, England,³ occupation 1833 Carpenter in Kingston, occupation 1855 Architect in Kingston, d. 26 September 1865 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,³ buried in Cataragui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,³ religion Wesleyan Methodist.

Some sources suggest parents as Thomas and Mary.... verify parents. There are many connected COVERDALE families in late 18th century Yorkshire... more research need to be undertaken here

Margaret S. Angus, "COVERDALE, WILLIAM," in Dictionary of Canadian Biography, vol. 9, University of Toronto/Université Laval, 2003 -, accessed October 24, 2024, https://www.biographi.ca/en/bio/coverdale william 9E.html.

COVERDALE, WILLIAM, carpenter and architect; b. in 1801 in England, son of Christopher Coverdale; m. Catherine Delmage and had five children; d. 28 Sept. 1865 at Kingston, Canada West.

Little is known about William Coverdale before he came to Kingston in 1832 or 1833. According to family tradition his father was born in the shadow of York Minster and the family came to Lower Canada about 1810. The first two children of Catherine and William Coverdale were born at Île aux Noix, Lower Canada. The earliest mention of Coverdale in Kingston appears in the St George's Church parish register, recording the birth of a son on 23 Sept. 1833.

Kingston in the 1830s attracted many persons in the building trades. In 1832 the rebuilding of Fort Henry was started and contracts were being let for the General Hospital; work began on the Provincial Penitentiary the next year using day labour. A master carpenter like Coverdale would find ready work. He became the "master builder" at the penitentiary when John Mills, who had been brought from Auburn, N.Y., was dismissed in June 1834. Hired at one-

fifth less pay, Coverdale held the post 14 years and in that time the main building and gatehouse were slowly constructed, mostly with convict labour. In 1848 a bill, introduced by Henry Smith, son of Warden Henry Smith of the penitentiary, passed parliament; the bill cut the architect's salary and increased that of the warden. Coverdale resigned and, because of the constant difficulties he had experienced with the warden, refused reappointment when the salary was restored; Edward Horsey was appointed in his stead.

In 1859 Coverdale also became the architect – the term he had used to describe himself after 1842 – for the asylum in Kingston and continued on this project to his death. The building he planned was erected mainly by convict labour and took over eight years to finish; the centre and the east wing were formally opened in March 1865.

The penitentiary and asylum buildings, both still standing, mark the beginning and end of Coverdale's work in Kingston. Between his activities on these two grim and massive works, he designed and built every manner of structure. The residences he planned ranged from workmen's cottages to country mansions. Although his account book lists a few commissions in an area extending from Prescott to Port Hope and up to Perth, most of his work was in Kingston.

In 1844 Coverdale took over the superintendence of the building of Kingston's magnificent town hall from George Browne*. When the rear wing burned in 1865, he prepared plans for its rebuilding, carried out after his death by his son, William Miles Coverdale. The brewery, tannery, and bakery he designed are gone, but the Kingston churches still remain: St Paul's, St James, and St John's, all Anglican, and Sydenham Street Church, begun in 1851 for the Wesleyan Methodists, Coverdale's own church affiliation.

Only a few of Coverdale's plans have been found and some are very like those in the builders' manuals of the 1820s and 1830s which he had in his library. Although he built in a variety of styles, the Regency influence is strong in many of his buildings. Several of the best known houses in Kingston, such as Roselawn and the Mowat house, were planned by Coverdale, and other large Kingston residences built in the late 1830s, for which no architect has been identified, may also be his work.

Margaret S. Angus.

He married **Catherine Delmage** #212774, b. c. 1798 in Rathkeale, County Limerick, Ireland,^{3,4} (daughter of **James Delmage** #244448 and **Frances Switzer** #244449), religion 1884 Methodist, d. 24 September 1884 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,^{3,4} buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.³

Catherine:

1881: Widowed, lived with Francis GARDINER and family in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

- 4. i. William Miles Coverdale #211125 b. 1828.
- 5. ii. **Elizabeth Coverdale** #244479 b. c. 1828.
- 6. iii. Frances (Fanny) Coverdale #244459 b. 01 April 1830.
- 7. iv. **James Coverdale** #244480 b. 30 August 1831.
- 8. v. **Maria C. Coverdale** #244435 b. 23 September 1837.
- 3. **Aley Coverdale** #308923, b. 01 December 1808 in Huggate, Yorkshire, England,⁵ baptized 12 December 1808 in Huggate, Yorkshire, England.⁵.

Generation Three

4. **William Miles Coverdale** #211125, b. 1828 in Lacolle. (Ile aus Noix), Quebec, Canada, occupation 1861 Carpenter in Kingston, occupation 1884 City Engineer in Kingston, religion 1861 - 1884 Presbyterian, d. 11 June 1884 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 6

1861: Birthplace shown as "Quebec" in 1861 Victoria Ward census. Mes. DELMAGE (sic), 33/83, widowed and shown as a family member was enumerated at the residence.

1861: Family lived in a two-storey frame house in Victoria Ward, Kingston. Three Queen's University Students boarded with the family.

1871: Family lived in Victoria Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. Lived at the north-west corner of King and Beverley Streets, Kingston. He also owned cottages on the west side of Pleasant Street (now Centre Street), just a few blocks north-west.

He married (1) Jane Creighton #211126, b. c. 1827 - 1833 in Newtonards, Ireland, ^{7,8} (daughter of **Hugh Creighton** #308971 and **Mary Young** #308972), d. 24 March 1865 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ⁸ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. ⁸

Jane:.

Children:

9. i. Mary Young Coverdale #211959 b. c. 03 December 1852.

He married (2) **Frances (Fanny) O'Neill** #214671, b. 21 September 1830 in Ireland, (daughter of **Hugh O'Neill** #308962 and **Mary Creighton** #308961), d. 1921 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario?*, buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

Frances:

Death may be in College Hill, Beaver, Pennsylvania... verify!

Children:

- 10. ii. **Fanny C. Coverdale** #211129 b. c. 1869.
- 11. iii. William Hugh Coverdale #211128 b. 27 January 1871.
- 5. Elizabeth Coverdale #244479, b. c. 1828 in Ile aux Noix, Lower Canada, d. in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.
- 6. **Frances (Fanny) Coverdale** #244459, b. 01 April 1830 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁸ d. 15 July 1868 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁸ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁸.

She married **John Creighton** #244460, 08 October 1850 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, b. 19 August 1817 in Belfast, County Antrim, Ireland *,⁸ (son of **Hugh Creighton** #308971 and **Mary Young** #308972), d. 31 January 1885 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁸ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁸

John:

Some sources show birthplace as Clandeboye, County Down, Ireland.

- 12. i. William Creighton #244492 b. 28 July 1851.
- 13. ii. **John Young Creighton** #244493 b. 01 February 1853.
- 14. iii. **Alma Creighton** #244461 b. 02 December 1854.
- 15. iv. Frances (Fanny) Coverdale Creighton #244494 b. 18 December 1856.
- 16. v. Catherine (Katie) Creighton #244495 b. 26 January 1859.
- 17. vi. **Albert Creighton** #244496 b. 30 August 1860.
- 18. vii. Robert Robison Creighton #244497 b. 29 August 1861.
- 19. viii. Mary Alice (Minnie) Creighton #244498 b. 27 October 1863.
- 20. ix. Helena Eleanor Creighton #244499 b. 15 August 1866.
- 21. x. James Moore Creighton #244500 b. 15 July 1868.
- 7. **James Coverdale** #244480, b. 30 August 1831 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 07 November 1903 in Sale, Victoria, Australia.

(At least ten children, details to be added).

He married **Isabella Parker** #244481, b. c. 1840 in Port MacQuarrie, New South Wales, Australia, d. 30 January 1920 in Bloemfontein, South Africa.

- i. Catherine Delmage Coverdale #244482 b. c. 31 October 1862.
- 23. ii. William Miles Coverdale #244483 b. 1865.
- 24. iii. John Creighton Coverdale #244484 b. 1867.
- 25. iv. Frances Maria Coverdale #244485 b. 1869.
- 26. v. **Alma Mary Coverdale** #244486 b. 1871.
- 27. vi. **James Kingston Coverdale** #244487 b. 1872.
- 28. vii. Ruth Isabel Coverdale #244488 b. 1874.
- 29. viii. Harry Frontenac Coverdale #244489 b. 1876.
- 30. ix. **Eunice Marion Coverdale** #244490 b. 1879.
- 31. x. Violet Mabel Septima Coverdale #244491 b. 1882.

8. **Maria C. Coverdale** #244435, b. 23 September 1837 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 25 August 1902 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

She married **Francis Vickers (Frank) Gardiner** #244434, b. 15 November 1824 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 10,8 (son of **Frances Anthony Gardiner** #244446 and **Mary Vickers** #244447), occupation 1881 Butcher in Kingston Township, d. 06 March 1897 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

Francis:

1881: Family lived in Kingston Township. Widowed Catherine Delmage COVERDALE, 83, lived with the family.

Children:

- 32. i. Fanny J. Gardiner #244436 b. c. 1858.
- 33. ii. William C. Gardiner #244438 b. c. 1862.
- 34. iii. Francis B. Gardiner #244439 b. c. 1863.
- 35. iv. Mary A, Gardiner #244440 b. c. 1868.
- 36. v. **Sarah Gardiner** #244441 b. c. 1872.
- 37. vi. Elizabeth Gardiner #244442 b. c. 1876.
- 38. vii. **Annie Gardiner** #244443 b. c. 1877.
- 39. viii. **Edward Gardiner** #244444 b. c. 1879.
- 40. ix. **James Gardiner** #244445 b. 1880.

Generation Four

9. **Mary Young Coverdale** #211959, b. c. 03 December 1852 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 11,12,13 d. 22 February 1929 in 17 Sydenham Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 5 buried 25 February 1929 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 9.

She married **Frederick (Fred) Augustus Folger** #211958, 03 December 1873 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ¹⁴ b. 1849 in Cape Vincent, Jefferson County, New York, USA, ^{11,9,15} (son of **Frederick Augustus Folger** #211961 [Butcher in Cape Vincent] and **Laura Breck** #211962), occupation 1881 Steamboat Owner in Kingston, d. 25 February 1904 in 15 Sydenham Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ¹⁶ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. ⁹

Frederick:

1881: Lived next door to sister Ellen (Folger) NICKLE in Kingston. (verify that he is a brother, and not a son...) Informant at father-in-law William COVERDALE's death, Broker in Kingston.

- 41. i. William Coverdale Folger #221033 b. 26 October 1876.
- 42. ii. Collamer Creighton Folger #211960 b. c. 16 October 1878.
- 43. iii. Karl (John) Crighton (Creighton) Folger #221032 b. 11 August 1881.
- 44. iv. Frederick (Fred) Franklin (Frank) Folger #214669 b. 23 July 1886.
- 45. v. **Kathleen? Folger** #221176 b. 1889.
- 46. vi. Aileen Elspet (Elizabeth?) Folger #221031 b. 18 June 1891.
- 10. Fanny C. Coverdale #211129, b. c. 1869 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁷.
- 11. **William Hugh Coverdale** #211128, b. 27 January 1871 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,^{7,17} occupation 1915 Consulting Engineer in New York City, occupation 1944 Head, Coverdale and Colpitts of New York, Consulting Engineers in New York City, occupation 1944 President, American Export Airlines, Inc., occupation 1944 President, Canada Steamship Lines, Ltd., d. 10 August 1949 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario?, buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.¹⁸

According to unverified newspaper sources, his paternal ancestors include Bishop Miles COVERDALE of Exeter, who made the first translation and printing of the Bible into English in 1535. That needs to be verified! As far as can be determined, he descended from farm labourers in Yorkshire...

1915: Family lived in New York, New York, USA

1918: Purchased property at Lemoine Point, Kingston from family of Captain William Lemoine.

1930: Family lived at 952 Fifth Avenue, New York, Four servants.

1936: Family lived at 1020 Fifth Avenue, New York and at the Lemoine's Point Farm in Kingston.

(Grandfather of Mary FRASER, (died 2022) of home at Lemoine Point, and widow of art historian Peter FRASER.)

He married **Harriet Elizabeth Hinchliff** #214668, 30 June 1911 in Rockford, Winnebago, Illinois, USA, b. 1888 in Illinois, USA, ^{18,19} (daughter of **William E. Hinchliff** #244380 and **Harriet E. Emerson** #244381), occupation 1943 President, YWCA of New York, ²⁰ d. 13 June 1955 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario?, ¹⁸ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. ¹⁸

Harriet:

According to newspaper extracts, Harriet descended from Thomas EMERSON, Lord of the Manors of Bradbury and Hilton in Sedgefield, Durham, England, who settled in Ipswich, Massachusetts early in the 17th century, and from Ralph Waldo EMERSON.

Those claims need further research and verification!... (more research needed here)

May have died in New York...

- 47. i. William Hugh Coverdale #244383 b. 28 April 1912.
- 48. ii. **Mary G. Coverdale** #244382 b. 06 April 1914.
- 49. iii. Harriet Hinchliff Coverdale #244384 b. April 1920.

- 50. iv. **Miles Coverdale** #244391 b. c. 1923.
- 12. **William Creighton** #244492, b. 28 July 1851 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 10 May 1910 in Montreal, Quebec, Canada.

1881: Family lived in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

He married Margaret MacKay #308963, b. c. February 1852 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario (daughter of **Donald MacKay** #308969 and **Isabella (unidentified)** #308970), d. 08 June 1931 in Montreal, Quebec.

Children:

- 51. i. **Bessie Robinson Creighton** #308964 b. 1876.
- 52. ii. **William Hugh Creighton** #308965 b. 27 August 1878.
- 53. iii. Arthur Mackay Creighton #308966 b. 1881.
- 54. iv. **Isobel (Edith) Creighton** #308967 b. 27 November 1884.
- 55. v. Frances Shirley Creighton #308968 b. 1886.
- 13. **John Young Creighton** #244493, b. 01 February 1853 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 06 February 1883 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles County, California.

She married Parthenia Keach #308993, 08 March 1882 in Seattle, Washington, USA.

14. **Alma Creighton** #244461, b. 02 December 1854 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 21 d. 07 November 1936 in Kingston General Hospital, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 21 buried 10 November 1936 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 21 .

1936: Usual address at death: 138 King Street (East?), Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

She married **William Newlands** #211871, b. 19 September 1853 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ^{22,23} (son of **George Newlands** #211868 [Mason in Kingston] and **Ellen Goldie** #211869), occupation 1891 Architect in Kingston, d. 21 November 1926 in 138 King Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ²³ buried 26 November 1926 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. ²³

William:

1891: Family lived in Rideau Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

1914: Family lived at 117 Bagot Street, Kingston when daughter Fanny was married.

1921: Family lived at 138 King Street East,, Kingston, Ontario.

- 56. i. Lawrence Creighton Newlands #244462 b. 06 March 1877.
- 57. ii. Frances (Fanny) Coverdale Newlands #244510 b. 12 December 1878.

- 58. iii. Alma Millicent Newlands #244511 b. 05 January 1881.
- 59. iv. Alice Mary Newlands #285800 b. c. 1884.
- 60. v. **John Newlands** #244501 b. c. 1885.
- 61. vi. **Evelyn Ellen Goldie Newlands** #244502 b. c. 1889.
- 62. vii. **George Frontenac Newlands** #244470 b. 12 March 1892.
- 15. **Frances (Fanny) Coverdale Creighton** #244494, b. 18 December 1856 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 20 July 1885 in Woodhill, Peel County, Ontario.
- 16. **Catherine (Katie) Creighton** #244495, b. 26 January 1859 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 30 January 1861 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.
- 17. **Albert Creighton** #244496, b. 30 August 1860 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 02 September 1860 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.
- 18. **Robert Robison Creighton** #244497, b. 29 August 1861 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 14 April 1929 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.
- 19. Mary Alice (Minnie) Creighton #244498, b. 27 October 1863 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 27 December 1865 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.
- 20. **Helena Eleanor Creighton** #244499, b. 15 August 1866 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. after 1939? in Harrow?, England? .
- 21. **James Moore Creighton** #244500, b. 15 July 1868 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 30 July 1869 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.
- 22. **Catherine Delmage Coverdale** #244482, b. c. 31 October 1862 in Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 06 August 1863 in Frontenac County, Ontario.
- 23. William Miles Coverdale #244483, b. 1865, d. 1942.
- 24. **John Creighton Coverdale** #244484, b. 1867.
- 25. Frances Maria Coverdale #244485, b. 1869, d. 1947.
- 26. Alma Mary Coverdale #244486, b. 1871.
- 27. James Kingston Coverdale #244487, b. 1872, d. 1874.
- 28. Ruth Isabel Coverdale #244488, b. 1874, d. 1901.
- 29. Harry Frontenac Coverdale #244489, b. 1876.
- 30. **Eunice Marion Coverdale** #244490, b. 1879, d. 1952.
- 31. Violet Mabel Septima Coverdale #244491, b. 1882 in Sale, Victoria, Australia.
- 32. **Fanny J. Gardiner** #244436, b. c. 1858 in Ontario. 10.
- 33. William C. Gardiner #244438, b. c. 1862 in Ontario, 10 occupation 1881 Butcher in Kingston Township.
- 34. Francis B. Gardiner #244439, b. c. 1863 in Ontario, 10 occupation 1881 Butcher in Kingston Township.
- 35. Mary A, Gardiner #244440, b. c. 1868 in Ontario. 10.
- 36. **Sarah Gardiner** #244441, b. c. 1872 in Ontario. 10.
- 37. Elizabeth Gardiner #244442, b. c. 1876 in Ontario. 10.
- 38. **Annie Gardiner** #244443, b. c. 1877 in Ontario. 10 .
- 39. Edward Gardiner #244444, b. c. 1879 in Kingston Township. 10.
- 40. James Gardiner #244445, b. 1880 in Kingston Township, Frontenac County, Ontario.

Generation Five

41. **William Coverdale Folger** #221033, b. 26 October 1876 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, religion 1877 Presbyterian, d. 05 July 1877 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. .

- 1931: Informant for brother Frederick's delayed birth registration, lived at 15 Sydenham Street, Kingston.
- 42. **Collamer Creighton Folger** #211960, b. c. 16 October 1878 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 11 occupation 1911 Manager in Kingston, occupation 1921 Electrician in Kingston, occupation 1946 Electrical Engineer in Kingston, d. 22 December 1946 in Kingston General Hospital, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 26 buried 24 December 1946 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 26.
 - 1911: Lived at 15 Sydenham Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario with sister Aileen and widowed mother Mary.
 - 1923: City Directury places him at 17 Sydenham Street, Kingston.
 - 1929: Informant at death of mother Mary, lived at 17 Sydenham Street, Kingston.
 - 1930: Informant for sister Aileen's delayed birth entry, lived in Kingston.
 - 1946: Usual residence at death: 15 Sydenham Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

He married **Ethel Day Rickey** #221147, 22 March 1921 in Barriefield, Frontenac County, Ontario, ²⁷ b. c. 1890 in Barriefield, Pittsburgh Township, Frontenac County, Ontario (daughter of **Archibald Augustus Rickey** #221150 and **Mary Eliza Day** #221151), d. 1967 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, buried in Heritage Cemetery at Cataraqui, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

Children:

- 63. i. Mary C. Folger #221148.
- 43. **Karl (John) Crighton (Creighton) Folger** #221032, b. 11 August 1881 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ²⁸ occupation 1908 South African Constabulary, ²⁹ d. March 1941 in Marylebone, London, England. ³⁰.
 - 02 MAR 1901 31 MAY 1902, served as an officer in the South African Constabulary
 - 1908: Applied for a Land Grant in South Africa
 - 1918: Lived in London when attested into CEF.
 - 1919: Honours and Awards Card shows address of 61 Berners Street, London.
 - 1919: British Telephone Book shows residence at 38 Circus Road, St. John's Road, London. (Telephone: Hampstead 6301)
 - 1922; Electoral Register shows residence as 4 Helenslea Avenue, Hendon, Barnet.
 - 1925: Family lived at 12 Manor House, Marylebone Road, London, NW1.
 - 1939: Shown as "Disabled Ex-Officer," living at Commandant Hospital for Officers at 3-5 Percival Terrace, Brighton, Sussex.

No Will probated in England?

He married Annie Carlin Moffitt #221177, 07 June 1905 in South Africa, 31 d. after 1941 in England.

- 64. i. **Graham Collamer Folger** #221178 b. 29 January 1912.
- 65. ii. (unidentified) Folger #221179.
- 66. iii. (unidentified) Folger #221180.

44. **Frederick (Fred) Franklin (Frank) Folger** #214669, b. 23 July 1886 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ^{9,32} occupation 1913 Safety Agent, N.Y.C., occupation 1942 Salesman, Automobile and Advertising in Toronto, d. 04 February 1942 in 399 Bathurst Street, Toronto, York County, Ontario, ³³ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. ⁹.

1913: Lived with future wife Gladys CHARGO at 149 North Orchard Street, Watertown, New York when married. Note that Fred was shown as a bachelor at the time of his second marriage in 1935.

He married (1) **Gladys H. Chargo** #221034, 13 August 1913 in Watertown, Jefferson County, New York, ³⁴ b. c. 1890 in Watertown, Jefferson County, New York, USA (daughter of **William J. Chargo** #221035 and **Martha S. Holmes** #221036), occupation 1913 Bookkeeper in Watertown, New York. They were divorced before 1935 in Toronto?

Gladys:

1913: Lived at 149 North Orchard Street, Watertown, New York when married.

He married (2) **Mina Pearl Liberty** #221037, 02 December 1935 in Oakville, Halton County, Ontario, ³⁵ b. 01 August 1889 in Rawdon Township, Hastings County, Ontario, ³⁶ (daughter of **Robert Liberty** #221038 and **Ellen Keating** #221039). They were divorced before 1942 in Toronto.

Mina:

1921: widowed, lived with two children and five lodgers/roomers at 576 Ossington Avenue, Toronto. 1935: Lived at 197 Pearson Avenue, Toronto when married.

- 45. **Kathleen? Folger** #221176, b. 1889 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ³⁷ d. 08 October 1889 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. ³⁷.
- 46. **Aileen Elspet (Elizabeth?) Folger** #221031, b. 18 June 1891 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, religion 1930 Roman Catholic, d. 20 March 1946 in Kingston General Hospital, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, buried 22 March 1946 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 9

1946: Usual residence at death: 39A Huntley Street, Toronto, York County, Ontario.

She married **Ira Edward Benedict Folger** #221120, 25 October 1930 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, 40 b. 04 August 1891 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 41 (son of **Frederick Augustus Folger** #221121 [Train Master, K. & P. Railway in Kingston] and **Nellie Mary (Eleanor) Ryan** #221122), baptized 17 September 1891 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 42 occupation 1930 Clerk in Toronto, d. after 1946 in Kingston?, religion 1930 Roman Catholic.

Ira:

1930: Lived at 561 Sherbourne Street, Toronto, York County, Ontario.

47. **William Hugh Coverdale** #244383, b. 28 April 1912 in New York, New York, USA, 43,44 occupation Salesman, Republic Steel, d. 10 December 1985 in Naples Hospital, Naples, Florida, USA,44 buried in Memorial Gardens, Trinity by the Cove Episcopal Church Cemetery, Naples, Florida, USA.44.

He married (1) **Kathryn Leigh Farr** #244392, 03 February 1971 in Naples, Collier County, Florida, USA, ⁴⁵ b. 17 October 1915 in California?, d. November 1992 in Naples?, ⁴⁶ buried in Memorial Gardens, Trinity by the Cove Episcopal Church Cemetery, Naples, Florida, USA. ⁴⁷

Kathryn:

Possibly remarried CAPPS after 1985?

Children:

- 67. i. **Susan Coverdale** #244393.
- 68. ii. Shirley Coverdale #244395.

He married **Henrietta Nancy Hale** #244397, 17 July 1937 in St. James the Apostle, Montreal, Quebec,⁴⁸ b. c. 1913 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania (daughter of **Henry Warren Kilburn Hale** #244399 and **Esther Evelyn Macaulay** #244400).

Henrietta:

1947: Lived at 3193 Westmount Blvd., Montreal when married.

48. **Mary G. Coverdale** #244382, b. 06 April 1914 in New York?, 43 d. 18 February 2007 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

1985: Lived in Kingston, Ontario.

She married **Albert Rendall Winnett** #244388, 12 December 1936 in St. Bartholomew's Church, Manhattan, New York, USA, b. 13 July 1910 in 96 Bagot Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ⁴⁹ (son of **Albert William Winnett** #244475 [Dentist in Kingston] and **Euphemia (Effie) Maude Robertson** #244476), d. 03 September 1969 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, ⁵⁰ buried 05 September 1969 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. ⁵⁰

Albert:

The day Albert Winnett died, an agreement had been reached by Kingston Township Councial for the purchase of 337 acres of Lemoines Point for \$900,000.. His wife, Mary was the principal holder of the Coverdale Estate which owned the Le Moines Point area.

Children:

- 69. i. Albert Rendall Winnett #244477 b. 08 February 1938.
- 70. ii. Mary Coverdale Winnett #244389 b. c.1942.
- 49. Harriet Hinchliff Coverdale #244384, b. April 1920 in New York City, New York, USA,⁵¹ d. 13 April 2001.

1985: Lived in New Haven, Connecticut, USA.

She married **Elias Joseph. Marsh** #244385, 16 March 1942 in New York, Manhattan, New York, USA,⁵¹ b. 24 February 1915 in Paterson, New Jersey, USA (son of **Elias Jos. Marsh** #244386 and **Harriette Lindsay** #244387), d. c. 1995 in Paterson, New Jersey, USA.

Elias:

1942: Lived at 400 Han Houten? Street, Paterson, New Jersey.

50. **Miles Coverdale** #244391, b. c. 1923 in New York, New York, USA, ¹⁹ occupation Graduate of Massachusetts Institute of Technology, ²⁰ occupation 1944 Employee, Consolidated Vultee Aircraft Corporation, ²⁰ d. 19 November 2000 in Commack, Suffolk County, New York, USA.

1985: Lived in Long Island, New York, USA

1944: Marriage notice states that the family were to live in Fort Worth, Texas, USA.

Three childern by first marriage.

He married **Lisbeth-Anne Niesz** #308958, 16 September 1944 in Christ Church, Niagara Falls, Ontario,²⁰ (daughter of **Lester William Niesz** #308959 and **(unidentified)** #308960). They were divorced in 1970 in New York, USA.

- 51. Bessie Robinson Creighton #308964, b. 1876 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 1877.
- 52. William Hugh Creighton #308965, b. 27 August 1878 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 1963.
- 53. **Arthur Mackay Creighton** #308966, b. 1881, d. 1939.
- 54. Isobel (Edith) Creighton #308967, b. 27 November 1884 in Hochelaga, Quebec, d. 1940.
- 55. Frances Shirley Creighton #308968, b. 1886 in Hochelaga, Quebec, d. 28 June 1890 in Hochelaga, Quebec.
- 56. **Lawrence Creighton Newlands** #244462, b. 06 March 1877 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ⁵² occupation Oregon Portland Cement Company, d. 30 August 1942 in Oregon City, Clackamas County, Oregon, USA, ⁵² buried in River View Cemetery, Portland, Multnomah, Oregon, USA. ⁵².

He married **Winewood Machar Fraser** #244463, b. 21 October 1876 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 09 May 1954 in Lake Oswego, Clackamas County, Oregon, USA, buried in River View Cemetery, Portland, Multnomah, Oregon, USA.

Children:

- 71. i. Lawrence Fraser Newlands #244464 b. 18 May 1916.
- 57. **Frances (Fanny) Coverdale Newlands** #244510, b. 12 December 1878 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 53,54 d. 22 October 1964 in Ridgewood, Bergen County, New Jersey, USA,55 buried in Woodlawn Cemetery, Bronx, Bronx County, New York, USA.56 .

She married **Hugh Dudley Auchincloss** #244513, 29 September 1908 in Franconia, New Hampshire, USA,⁵⁷ b. c. 1871- 1878 in New York City, New York, USA,⁵⁶ (son of **Edgar Stirling Auchincloss** #244514 [Merchant in New York City] and **Maria La Grange Sloan** #244515), occupation 1908 - 1930 Physician in New York City, d. 21 September 1947 in North Haven, Knox County, Maine, USA,⁵⁶ buried in Woodlawn Cemetery, Bronx, Bronx County, New York, USA.⁵⁶

Hugh:

1920: Family lived 175 72nd Street, New York.

1930: Family lived at East 70th Street, New York City, New York, USA; five live-in servants.

- 72. i. Frances Auchincloss #244517 b. c. 1910.
- 73. ii. Maria Sloan Auchincloss #244518 b. 03 October 1910.
- 74. iii. **Hugh Auchincloss** #244519 b. c. 1916.

- 75. iv. Barbara Auchincloss #244520 b. c. 1919.
- 58. Alma Millicent Newlands #244511, b. 05 January 1881 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 53 d. 1971.

1921: Lived at 138 Kings Street East,, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario with parents William and Alma NEWLANDS and family.

She married **Percy Lochhead Murray** #308994, 05 August 1903 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, b. 06 February 1875 in Paisley, Renfrewshire, Scotland (son of **William Murray** #308995 and **Julia Lochhead** #308996), occupation 1901 Druggist in Kingston, occupation 1911 Druggist in Ottawa, d. 15 September 1917 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

Percy:

1901: Lived in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. Boarded with brother David and family. 1911: Family lived at 325 Besserer Street, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario.

Children:

- 76. i. Frances Creighton Murray #309005 b. 15 May 1904.
- 77. ii. Eleanor (Ellinor) Lochhead Murray #309007 b. 30 March 1911.
- 59. Alice Mary Newlands #285800, b. c. 1884 in Ontario, ⁵⁸ religion 1931 United Church of Canada.

She married **Norman Grey Crothers** #193759, 15 October 1910 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario,⁵⁹ b. 24 November 1881 in Sophiasburgh, Prince Edward County, Ontario,^{12,60} (son of **William John Crothers** #193749 [Labourer in Sophiasburgh] and **Elizabeth (Lizzie) Bajus** #193756), occupation 1921 Manufacturer in Ottawa, religion 1931 United Church of Canada, occupation 1931 Baker in Kingston.

Norman:

* Delayed birth record shows a birthdate of 24 SEP 1881...

1910: Family lived at 325 Besserer Street, Ottawa at birth of son Donald.

1921: Family lived at 13 Sydenham Street, Kingston

1931: Family lived at 11 Sydenham Street, Kingston.

- 78. i. **Donald Coverdale Crothers** #285801 b. 17 October 1910.
- 79. ii. Catherine (Katherine) Mary Crothers #285802 b. 14 July 1913.
- 80. iii. Alma Elizabeth (Betty) Crothers #285803 b. 07 January 1915.
- 81. iv. William Gray Crothers #285804 b. 07 August 1916.
- 82. v. Robert John (Bob) Crothers #285805 b. c. 1920.
- 60. John Newlands #244501, b. c. 1885 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 53.

1936: Informant at mother's death, lived on Union Street, Kingston.

61. Evelyn Ellen Goldie Newlands #244502, b. c. 1889 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵³.

She married **Reginald Crawford** #244503, 07 September 1914 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, ⁶¹ b. 15 April 1889 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ⁶² (son of **Robert Crawford** #244504 [Merchant in Kingston] and **Martha Lavina Hickey** #244505 [Housewife in Kingston]), occupation 1914 Clerk in Kingston.

62. **George Frontenac Newlands** #244470, b. 12 March 1892 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 06 August 1951 in New York, New York, USA, buried in River View Cemetery, Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon, USA.

He married **Helen Millard Thompson** #244471, b. 18 June 1892 in Toronto, Yock County, Ontario, ⁵² d. 27 June 1983 in Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon, USA, ⁵² buried in River View Cemetery, Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon, USA. ⁵²

Children:

- 83. i. **Richard C. Newlands** #244472.
- 84. ii. **Nancy Newlands** #244473.

Generation Six

63. Mary C. Folger #221148.

1946: Informant at father's death, married, lived at 15 Sydenham Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

She married (unidentified) Martin #221149.

64. **Graham Collamer Folger** #221178, b. 29 January 1912 in Maternity Hospital, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario, 63,64 d. 1987 in Meaford, Grey County, Ontario, 65 buried in Lakeview Cemetery, Meaford, Grey County, Ontario. 65 .

1930: Student, lived at Dykeside, Dymchurch, Kent, England.

He married **Elizabeth (Betty) Drew** #221119,⁶⁶ b. 1917 in London, (Meaford), Ontario,^{66,65} d. 1994 in Meaford, Grey County, Ontario,⁶⁵ buried in Lakeview Cemetery, Meaford, Grey County, Ontario.⁶⁵

Children:

- 85. i. **Drew Creighton Folger** #221117 b. 12 October 1943.
- 65. (unidentified) Folger #221179.
- 66. (unidentified) Folger #221180.
- 67. **Susan Coverdale** #244393.

She married (unidentified) Delac #244394.44

(unidentified):

1985: Family lived in McAllen, Texas.

68. Shirley Coverdale #244395, b.44.

She married (unidentified) Lyman #244396.

(unidentified):

1985: Family lived in San Diego, California.

69. **Albert Rendall Winnett** #244477, b. 08 February 1938 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 28 December 2010 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

He married (unidentified) #244478.

(unidentified):.

Children:

- 86. i. **Albert Winnett** #308917.
- 87. ii. **Pater Winnett** #308919.
- 88. iii. Brent Winnett #308920.
- 89. iv. **Tierney Winnett** #308922.
- 70. **Mary Coverdale Winnett** #244389, b. c.1942,⁶⁷ d. 13 April 2022 in Lemoine Point, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁶⁷.
 - 2021: Mary is the present owner of the 88 acre house and farm at Lemoine Point, Kingston.

She married **Peter D. Fraser** #244390, d. c. 1990? in Kingston.

71. **Lawrence Fraser Newlands** #244464, b. 18 May 1916 in Oregon?,⁵² d. 14 February 2008 in Oregon?,⁵² buried in River View Cemetery, Portland, Multnomah, Oregon, USA.⁵².

He married (1) **Jean Anders** #244465, 1942, b. 27 March 1919 in Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon, USA,⁵² d. 19 March 1979 in Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon, USA,⁵² buried in River View Cemetery, Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon, USA.⁵²

Children:

- 90. i. **Lawrence A. Newlands** #244467.
- 91. ii. Ann Newlands #244468.

He married (2) Carolyn Folsom #244466, 1981, d. 1998.

72. Frances Auchincloss #244517, b. c. 1910 in New York City, New York, USA. 19.

73. **Maria Sloan Auchincloss** #244518, b. 03 October 1910 in New York City, New York, USA, 19,68 d. 06 October 2000 in West Tisbury, Dukes County, Massachusetts, USA,68 buried in West Tisbury Village Cemetery, West Tisbury, Dukes County, Massachusetts, USA.68.

She married **Allen MacMartin Look** #244521, 21 July 1934 in Kennebunkport, Maine, USA, b. 11 November 1902 in Litchfield, Litchfield County, Connecticut, USA, ⁶⁸ (son of **Frank Byron Look** #244522 and **Mary Barbara Smart** #244523), d. 22 April 1877 in West Tisbury, Dukes County, Massachusetts, USA, ⁶⁸ buried in West Tisbury Village Cemetery, West Tisbury, Dukes County, Massachusetts, USA, ⁶⁸ occupation Corporate Lawyer.

Children:

- 92. i. Barbara Ann Look #244524 b. 27 July 1936.
- 74. Hugh Auchincloss #244519, b. c. 1916 in New York City, New York, USA. 19.
- 75. Barbara Auchincloss #244520, b. c. 1919 in New York City, New York, USA. 19.
- 76. **Frances Creighton Murray** #309005, b. 15 May 1904 in 160 Earl Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ⁶⁹ religion 1929 Church of England, d. 1987 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ⁷⁰ buried in Cararaqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. ⁷⁰.

1929: Lived at 138 King Street East, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario when married.

She married **Robert Harry Chambers** #309006, 01 June 1929 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁷¹ b. 05 September 1901 in Sharbot Lake/Oso Township, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁷² (son of **John Chambers** #309021 and **Mary Ellen Crouch** #309020), religion 1929 Church of England, occupation 1929 - 1948 Broker in Kingston, d. 16 June 1948 in 22 Barrie Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁷² buried 18 June 1948 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.^{70,72}

Robert:

1929: Lived at 99 Beverley Street, Kingston when married.

Children:

- 93. i. Mary Chambers #309025.
- 77. **Eleanor (Ellinor) Lochhead Murray** #309007, b. 30 March 1911 in 325 Besserer Street, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario.⁷³.
- 78. **Donald Coverdale Crothers** #285801, b. 17 October 1910 in 325 Besserer Street, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario, 58,74 occupation 1937 Salesman in Toronto, religion 1937 United Church of Canada, d. 1995 in Wolfe Island, Frontenac County, Ontario, 75,76 buried in Trinity Anglican Cemetery, Wolfe Island, Frontenac County, Ontario. 75 .

1987: Lived in Montreal, Quebec.

He married **Helen Barlow Timmerman** #309026, 04 October 1937 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ⁷⁷ b. 1911 in Havelock, Peterborough County, Ontario, ⁷⁵ (daughter of **Clement Davis Timmerman** #309027 [Railroad Conductor, Canadian Pacific Railway] and **Myrtle Barlow** #309028), occupation 1937 Nurse in Kingston, Ontario, religion 1937 Church of England, d. 1993 in St. Mary's of the Lake Hospital, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ⁷⁵ buried in Trinity Anglican Cemetery, Wolfe Island, Frontenac County, Ontario. ⁷⁵

- 94. i. John-Michael Crothers #309029.
- 95. ii. Margaret Alice Crothers #309030.
- 79. **Catherine (Katherine) Mary Crothers** #285802, b. 14 July 1913 in Clergy Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 58,78 d. before 1987.

She married (unidentified) Telgmann #285890.

80. **Alma Elizabeth (Betty) Crothers** #285803, b. 07 January 1915 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 11 September 1987 in Calgary, Alberta, Canada. 0.

She married Edwin McRae #285886, d. before 1987 in Calgary?

Children:

- 96. i. **Douglas McRae** #285887.
- 97. ii. Robert McRae #285888.
- 98. iii. **Sheila McRae** #285889.
- 81. **William Gray Crothers** #285804, b. 07 August 1916 in 158 Earl Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 58,81 occupation Banker in New Jersey, occupation 1946 1948 Commanding Officer, HMCS Cataraqui, occupation Commodore, Kingston Yacht Club, d. 06 October 2005 in Fellowship Village, Basking Ridge, New Jersey, USA. 82 .

1987: Lived in Princeton, New Jersey.

He married **Marjorie Lewis Williams** #285806, 30 March 1940 in South Orange, New Jersey, USA, ⁸³ b. 31 July 1918 (daughter of **Clarence Williams** #285807 and **(unidentified)** #285808), occupation Artist and Decorator, d. 29 July 2014 in Wolfe Island, Frontenac County, Ontario. ⁸⁴

Children:

- 99. i. Stuart Alexander Williams Crothers #285943.
- 100. ii. Marjorie Lewis Crothers #285944.
- 101. iii. Elizabeth Creighton Crothers #285945.
- 82. **Robert John (Bob) Crothers** #285805, b. c. 1920 in Ontario, ⁵⁸ occupation Lt. Cmdr, RCN (Retired), occupation Commodore, Kingston Yacht Club, d. 02 February 2015 in St. Mary's of the Lake, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. ⁸⁵ .

(Best man at brother William's marriage) 1987: Lived in Kingston, Ontario.

He married **Mary Catherine Connell** #285932, b. c. 1923 (daughter of **Hendry Cameron Connell** #285933 and **Katie Reid** #285934), d. 02 March 2017 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 86

Children:

- 102. i. Katherine Crothers #285935.
- 103. ii. Robert Crothers #285937.
- 104. iii. **Gordon Crothers** #285939.
- 105. iv. Sandy Crothers #285941.
- 83. Richard C. Newlands #244472.
 - 1983: Family lived in Portland, Oregon.
- 84. Nancy Newlands #244473.

She married (unidentified) Morrisette #244474.

(unidentified):

1983: Family lived in Boise, Idaho.

Generation Seven

- 85. **Drew Creighton Folger** #221117, b. 12 October 1943 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 87 d. 13 October 1943 in 235 Brock Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 87 buried 13 October 1943. 87.
- 86. Albert Winnett #308917, b.67.
 - 2022: Family lived in Tacoma, Washington, USA.

He married Sarah (unidentified) #308918.67

87. **Pater Winnett** #308919, b.^{67.}

2022: Lived in Vancouver, British Columbia.

88. Brent Winnett #308920, b.67.

2022: Family lived in Victoria, British Columbia.

He married Anastazia (unidentified) #308921.67

89. Tierney Winnett #308922, b.67.

(Lived in Chelsea, Quebec)

- 90. Lawrence A. Newlands #244467, b.^{52.}
- 91. Ann Newlands #244468, b.^{52.}

She married (unidentified) Johnson #244469.

92. **Barbara Ann Look** #244524, b. 27 July 1936 in New York, New York, USA, 88 d. 24 December 2009 in Acton, Middlesex County, Massachusetts, USA, 88 buried in Green Cemetery, Carlisle, Middlesex County, Massachusetts, USA, 88 occupation Minister.

She married (1) **Thomas deForest Bull** #244526. They were divorced in 1966.

Children:

- 106. i. **David Bull** #244527.
- 107. ii. Maria Bull #244528.
- 108. iii. **Thomas Bull** #244529.

She married (2) David L. Edgar #244525, d. 2001.

93. Mary Chambers #309025.

1948: Informant at father's death, lived in Kingston.

94. **John-Michael Crothers** #309029, b.⁷⁶ occupation 1995 Minister at Bellerose, Staten Island, New York.

Reverend J. Michael CROTHERS officiated at the marriage of his sister in Montreal in 1968.

95. Margaret Alice Crothers #309030, b. 76.

1995: Lived on Wolfe Island, Frontenac County, Ontario.

She married **Lynne Anderson (Tim) Hutchins** #309031, September 1968 in Church of St. Columbia, Notre Dame de Grace, Montreal, Quebec, ⁸⁹ (son of **John Hutchins** #309035 [Colonel. Canadian Armed Forces] and **(unidentified)** #309036).

- 109. i. Leigh Benjamin Hutchins #309033.
- 110. ii. Robin Beath Hutchins #309034.
- 96. **Douglas McRae** #285887.

1987: Lived in Whitehorse, Yukon,

97. Robert McRae #285888.

1987: Lived in Calgary, Alberta

98. Sheila McRae #285889.

1987: Lived in Claresholm.

99. Stuart Alexander Williams Crothers #285943, b.84.

He married (unidentified) #285949.

Children:

- 111. i. Sara Teresa Crothers #285950.
- 112. ii. Elizabeth Ann Crothers #285951.
- 100. Marjorie Lewis Crothers #285944, b.84 d. before 2014.84.

She married (unidentified) Hart #285946.84

Children:

- 113. i. Richard Alexander Hart #285947.
- 114. ii. William Nicholas Hart #285948.
- 101. Elizabeth Creighton Crothers #285945, b.84.
- 102. Katherine Crothers #285935, b.86.

She married John Leverette #285936.86

103. Robert Crothers #285937, b.86.

He married Kathleen (unidentified) #285938.86

104. Gordon Crothers #285939, b.86.

He married Elizabeth (unidentified) #285940.86

105. Sandy Crothers #285941, b.86.

He married Sharon (unidentified) #285942.86

Generation Eight

- 106. David Bull #244527.
- 107. Maria Bull #244528.
- 108. Thomas Bull #244529.
- 109. Leigh Benjamin Hutchins #309033, b.76.
- 110. Robin Beath Hutchins #309034, b. 76.
- 111. Sara Teresa Crothers #285950, b.84.
- 112. Elizabeth Ann Crothers #285951, b.84.

She married (unidentified) Rau #285952.84

- 113. Richard Alexander Hart #285947, b.84.
- 114. William Nicholas Hart #285948, b.84.

¹ Huggate Parish, Yorkshire, England burials, 1820, page 15, ref. 114.

³ Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Ontario; Image 21-00736.

ONVS Deaths, ref. 004852-1884; c/d: Infirmities of Old Age; Informant: Francis GARDINER, Kingston Township.

⁵ Church of England Baptisms, Huggate, Yorkshire, England, 1808.

⁶ ONVS Deaths, ref. 004775-1884; c/d: Hear Disease, Informant: F.A. FOLGER, Broker, Kingston.

⁷ 1871 Victoria Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.

⁸ findagrave.com, Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

⁹ Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Ontario; Image 21-00734.

1881 Kingston Township, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.

11 1881 Sydenham Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.

1911 Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthdate/relationship.

ONVS Deaths, ref. 015395-1929; c/d: Myocarditis, arthritis; Informant Collamer C. FOLGER, Son, 17 Sydenham Street, Kingston.

¹⁴ ONVS Marriages, ref. 003452-1873; Witnesses: John CERIGHTON, William COVERDALE; both in Kingston.

¹⁵ 1850 Cape Vincent, Jefferson County, New York, USA census; age/birthplace/relationship.

ONVS Deaths, ref. 010080-1904; c/d: Locomotor ataxia; Informant: T.G. HARRISON.

¹⁷ ONVS Births, ref. 022698-1871.

¹⁸ Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Ontario; Image 21-00733.

¹⁹ 1920 New York, New York, USA census; age/birthplace./relationship.

²⁰ The Kinghston whig-Standard (Kingston, Ontario), ²⁰ SEP 1944; Marriage announcement of Miles COVERDALE and Lisbeth-Anne NIESZ.

ONVS Deaths, ref. 016357-1936; c/d: Myocarditis due to arteriosclerosis; senility; Informant: John NEWLANDS, Son, Union Street.

²² 1861 Rideau Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/assumed relationship.

ONVS Deaths, ref. 015065-1926; c/d: Aortic peritonitis following perforation of bowel during operation; Informant: John NEWLANDS, Son, Kingston.

²⁴ ONVS Births, ref. 006243-1876.

²⁵ ONVS Deaths, ref. 033144-1877; c/d: Brain Disease, five days; Informant: F.A. FOLGER, Broker, Kingston.,.

ONVS Deaths, ref. 040075-1946; c/d: ..., vulgaris; Congestive heart failure; Informant: Mary C. MARTIN, Daughter, Kingston.

ONVS Marriages, ref. 011349-1921; Witnesses: Ella Day RICKEY, Barriefield; Aileen Esket FOLGER, 17 Sydenham Street, Kingston.

²⁸ ONVS Births, ref. 007630-1881.

²⁹ English Death Record Index, ref. 001a-0823.

The Gazette (Montreal, Quebec), 14 MAR 1941; Death notice for Col. Karl Creighton FOLGER,.

² Wikipedia, 2021.

- 31 Details from son Graham's 1912 birth record.
- ONVS Births, Delayed Registration, ref. 901406-1931.
- ONVS Deaths, ref. 004960-1942; c/d: Coronary thrombosis; informant: Mrs. E.B. FOLGER, Sisdter (only), 39 A Huntley Street, Toronto.
- New York County Marriage Records, Jefferson County, ref. 1371-1913.
- ONVS Marriages, ref. 012539-1935; Witnesses: Lizetta MAGWOOD, Miss Annie MILLER; both in Oakville.
- ONVS Births, Delayed Registration, ref. 901834-1926, Toronto.
- ³⁷ ONVS Deaths, ref. 005440-1888; c/d: convulsions, six? days; Informant: F.A. FOLGER, Deputy Superintendent of Street Railway.
- ONVS Births, Delayed Registration, ref. 901496-1930.
- ONVS Deaths, ref. 007937-1946; c/d: Carcinoma of lung, carcinoma of breast; Informant: Mrs. C.L. FOLGER, Sister-in-law, 14 Sydenham Street, Kingston.
- 40 ONVS Marriages, ref. 006658-1930; Witnesses: William Nickle FOLGER, Urquhart FOLGER; both at 561 Sherbournce Street, Toronto.
- ONVS Births, ref. 014209-1891.
- Roman Catholic Baptisms, Ontario, Canada.
- 43 1915 New York, New York State, USA census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- Dayton Daily News (Dayton, Ohio), 12 DEC 1985; Obituary for William COVERDALE.
- 45 Florida, USA Marriage Index, ref. 004945-3005.
- SSDI SSN 562-10-1095.
- 47 findagrave.com, Memorial Gardens, Trinity by the Cove Episcopal Church Cemetery, Naples, Florida, USA.
- The Gazette (Montreal, Quebec), 15 JUL 1937; Marriage Announcement, Nancy HALE and William Hugh COVERDALE, Jr.
- 49 ONVS Births, ref. 018824-1910.
- The Kingston Whig-Standard (Kingston, Ontario(, Death notice for A.R. WINNETT.
- New York City Marriage Licences, Index only; Cert 4598-1942; Witnesses Mary Coverdale WINNETT, Thomas B. DINGMAN.
- findagrave.com, River View Cemetery, Portland, Multnomah, Oregon, USA.
- 53 1891 Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ONVS Births, ref. 007568-1878.
- 55 Daily News (New York, New York), 24 OCT 1964; Death Notice for Frances AUCHINCLOSS.
- findagrave.com, Woodlawn Cemetery, Bronx, Bronx County, New York, USA.
- New Hampshire Marriages, 1659 1947.
- 58 1931 Sydenham Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ONVS Marriages, ref. 007372-1910; Witnesses: Millicent A. MURRAY; Percy L. MURRAY; both in Ottawa.
- ONVS Births, ref. 007597-1881.
- ONVS Marriages, ref. 035179?1914; Witnesses: Maud Maria ADAMS, Beatrice HAGARTY; both in Toronto.
- ONVS Births, Delayed Registration, ref. 901264-1936.
- The Ottawa Evening Journal (Ottawa, Ontario), Birth Announcement.
- ONVS Births, ref. 016677-1912.
- findagrave.com. Lakeview Cemetery, Meaford, Grey County, Ontario.
- 66 Details from son Drew's 1943 death record.
- 67 Whig-Standard (Kingston, Ontario) 30 APR 2022; Obituary for Mary (Winnett) FRASER,.
- findagrave.com, West Tisbury Village Cemetery, West Tisbury, Dukes County, Massachusetts, USA.
- ONVS Births, ref. 015385-1904.
- findagrave.com, Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario; Section B, Lot 30.
- ONVS Marriages, ref. 013223-1929; Witnesses: Millicent N. MURRAY, Eleanor L. MURRAY; both at 138 King Street East, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.
- ⁷² ONVS Deaths, ref. 020301-1948; c/d: Cerebral hemorrhage, essential hypertension, acute delerium; Informant: Mary CHAMBERS, Daughter.
- ONVS Births, ref. 015287-1911.
- ONVS Births, ref. 015424-1910.
- findagrave.com, Trinity Anglican Cemetery, Wolfe Island, Frontenac County, Ontario.
- The Kingston Whig-Standard (Kingston, Ontario), 07 NOV 1995; Death notice for Donald CROTHERS.
- ONVS Marriages, ref. 012663-1937; Witnesses: Patricia TIMMERMAN, 213 Queen Street; Mrs. G. CROTHERS, 11 Sydenham Street; both in Kingston.
- ONVS Births, ref. 025309-1913.
- ONVS Births, ref. 024549-1915.
- Calgary Herald (Calgary, Alberta), 13 SEP 1987; Death notice for A. Elizabeth MCRAE,.
- ONVS Births, ref. 024306-1916.
- The Whig-Standard (Kingston, Ontario), Obituary for William Gray CROTHERS.

- ⁸³ Richmond Times-Dispatch (Richmond, Virginia). 19 MAR 1940; Marriage notice, WILLIAMS/CROTHERS,.
- ⁸⁴ The Kingston Whig -Standard (Kingson, Ontario), Obituary for Marjorie Williams CROTHERS, 2024,.
- ⁸⁵ The Kingston Whig-Standard (Kingston, Ontario); Obituary for Robert John CROTHERS, 2015.
- ⁸⁶ The Kingston Whig-Standard (Kingston, Ontario) obituary for Katherine CROTHERS.
- ONVS Deaths, ref. 018192-1943; c/d: Congenital atelectasis; Informant: Mr. FOLGER, Father, Brock Street Apartments.
- ⁸⁸ findagrave.com, Green Cemetery, Carlisle, Middlesex County, Massachusetts, USA.
- ⁸⁹ The Gazette (Montrel, Quebec), 20 SEP 1958; Marriage notice of Margaret CROTHERS and Lynne Anderson HUTCHINS.

© 2024 John A. Brebner <u>http://www.pollymoth.com</u>